CSU, SACRAMENTO

2010-11 FACULTY SENATE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Tuesday, February 8, 2011
3:00-5:00

Sacramento Hall, Room 275
Present:
Barrena, Buckley, Hecsh, Krabacher, Miller, Peigahi, Piloyan, Pinch, Russell, Sheley, Sheppard, Taylor, Van Gaasbeck, Wagner
Guests:
Adele Arellano (Bilingual/Multicultural Education), Sue Baker (Bilingual/ Multicultural Education), Craig Barth (University Enterprises, Inc.), Bill Campbell (Trust Foundation), Sue Garcia (Development), Carole Hayashino (Advancement), Chevelle Newsome, Peter Shattuck (emeritus faculty), Lori Varlotta (Student Affairs)
MINUTES:

1. Minutes from February 1, 2011 – amendments: item 3, 1st bullet: “…Newsome confirmed the desirability of GSPC’s inclusion.” Delete: “GSPC will be represented on both groups.” The minutes were approved as amended. 
2. Program proposals: Multiple Subject and Single Subject Teacher Preparation-Bilingual Authorization – After clarification, the Committee agreed to place the Single Subject proposal on the 2/17 Senate agenda as a consent item and the Multiple Subject proposal on the agenda as a first reading item.
3. Open Forum:

· Barrena invited the Committee’s attention to efforts to merge the themes of “Closing the Achievement Gap” with the Graduation Initiative. These efforts are being led by Marcellene Watson-Derbigny. Barrena stated that conditional language should be used such as “consider” for the themes. Barrena and Sheley agreed that the goal should be to have the campus work from a single integrated document in a systematic policy-development way. Sheley voice his support for “Closing the Achievement Gap”. Van Gaasbeck and Hecsh reported that their respective committees (APC and GE/GRPC) provided feedback and transmitted these comments. Van Gaasbeck asked what the next steps are for the Senate. What is the timeline? The Committee expressed its desire to have these comments forwarded to members. Pinch stated that she will have the issue on CPC’s next agenda.
· Buckley distributed an email message he received from a colleague about grade inflation and the use at some universities of listing the median grade. Buckley asked if there was any interest by the Committee in pursuing the general issue of grade inflation. Barrena stated that listing the median grade wouldn’t be relevant with pre-health students, since they use standardized applications that don’t use transcripts. Sheley stated that listing median grades isn’t something widely used by public institutions. Sheley suggested that some surveying should be done to determine if faculty and students believe this is a problem. Barrena stated that some of these data may already exist.
· Hecsh requested that the Committee assist in getting the word out on the February 21 convocation. Barrena stated that the campus community don’t understand the nature of convocations and requested that Sheley and Sheppard work together to encourage faculty and students to attend.
4. Faculty Endowment for Student Scholarships – the question and answer session included:
· Is there an efficient way to transfer funds from the endowment to the expenditure account? There are 2 expenditure accounts, one of which is used solely for paying scholarship recipients. Donor intent must be followed. After the Senate approved an action calling for 60% of current donations to be deposited directly into the expenditure account and 40% going into the endowment, Advancement wrote to all donors to ask their written permission to do so. 7 donors did so. Anyone who wishes to donate can designate a percentage of their donation to go into expenditure vs. endowment. Donors are reluctant to donate money directly into an expenditure account. They would rather have donations be long-term efforts. 
· The endowment was started in 1988.

· The current principle in the endowment is $238,114. With bridge funding, there is $14,608 in the expenditure account. The other funds in the expenditure account were from current donations vs. interest income. How is it that with $238,114 in principle there isn’t sufficient income earned to fund 3 undergraduate and 1 post-baccalaureate award for approximately $12,000? What was the return in 2010? The endowment is gradually making up the losses incurred since the stock market downturn in 2008. Income has not been disbursed for the last 2 years because the endowment was trying to earn its way out of the red. Campbell reported that if the current trends continue, the endowment will be in the black. The Trust Foundation’s investment strategy is a return of 3-5% annually to ensure the long-term health of the endowment, hopefully, in perpetuity. Universities who engage in risky investment behaviors put their endowments at risk. Hayashino stated that the university’s investment strategy changed about 5 years ago. At the time, Sacramento State was at the bottom in the CSU as far as returns on its endowment investments, as the strategy was very conservative. The campus is now in the middle of the system. Hayashino stated she could provide the Committee with the 2010 report on the performance of the fund.
· Barrena acknowledged the importance and legal ramifications of donor intent. However, the intent for the faculty endowment was to fund scholarships, not be “pooled” together with other endowments. Barrena questioned how scholarships cannot be funded with over $200,000 in the account. Barrena stated that emeriti and soon-to-be emeriti might be unwilling to donate to this endowment or any others if earned income is not transferred and paid out for scholarships. 
· Hayashino stated that perhaps the best way forward would be to have donations be unendowed, allowing donors to split their own donations however they see fit. Buckley asked about the viability of having the faculty endowment not be pooled. Campbell stated that any income earned would be offset by an increase in administrative fees. Having the endowments pooled keeps the administrative costs lower.

· The Committee thanked the guests, acknowledging the level of transparency and clarity in the information provided.
5. Supplemental criteria (Lori Varlotta) – the Committee reviewed the proposed supplemental criteria for Fall 2011. Discussion included:
· The supplemental criteria would only apply to out-of-area applicants. 

· Transfer applicants from out of the area would be rank ordered based on their transfer GPA. Barrena expressed opposition to this provision, voicing concerns that there would be a differential outcome for underrepresented populations. Barrena stated that she suspects students who have been able to take AP classes will receive preferential treatment. Barrena expressed desire to have each application be individually reviewed by admissions for these special cases. Van Gaasbeck questioned how the campus could evaluate each application for special consideration given the resource implications and need to make timely admissions decisions. Varlotta stated that Proposition 209 prohibits the campus from flagging applications for ethnicity. Barrena stated she was concerned about socioeconomic factors. Van Gaasbeck stated that there are appeal provisions for students who are not admitted, allowing for deeper review of individual circumstances. Varlotta stated that the campus’s admissions procedures are not fully automated, so there is some level of personal review. It is unknown if anyone will be disadvantaged by the proposed criteria. Varlotta stated that the applicant pools continue to be richly diverse, due in part to aggressive outreach efforts. 
· About 10% of applications are from out of the area. 

· Varlotta stated that many students get in through the appeal process and there is counseling provided to these students. 

· Delete “only” from the phrase “…Providing the greatest fairness to prospective students by using only objective, academic requirements”

· Delete “out” from the phrase “…Transfer applications from outside out local admissions area …”

· Add language that applicants must meet minimum eligibility requirements.
After discussion, the Committee agreed by majority vote to place the item on the Senate agenda for 2/17 as a first reading item. 

6. Identification of eLearning Courses in CMS – after discussion, the Committee agreed to place the item on the Senate agenda for 2/17 as a first reading item.

7. Academic forgiveness (graduate) – the Committee reviewed the proposed policy. Discussion included:

· The proposal is not a forgiveness of grades, per se. There are certain graduate students who would be able to graduate if not for one or two semesters of substandard work performed years ago. Barrena thought the term academic renewal would be more accurate than forgiveness. Barrena voiced her opposition to the proposal because it doesn’t impose enough rigor.
· Pinch stated that there isn’t a sufficient number of units in a graduate degree for a student to raise his/her GPA up in order to graduate vs. in a bachelor’s degree. 

· Does the student have to be in a different program?
· Does the student have to present compelling reasons? Under what conditions would “forgiveness” apply?
· What if 2 semesters isn’t sufficient?

· Would this make graduate programs more lax than undergraduate programs?

· The body which would decide on these – would it include faculty from the program in question?

After discussion, the Committee agreed to refer the proposal back to GSPC for further discussion.

8. Second bachelor’s degree requirements – discussion included:

· Proposal aims to fix inconsistencies in admissions vs. progress vs. graduation. 
· Would this create a double standard? Why would students in the program under a second bachelor’s degree be treated differently? 

· The CSU standards make the differences inconsistent.
· With limited resources, should students coming in as a second bachelor’s candidate adhere to higher standards?

After discussion, the Committee agreed (4 yes; 2 no; 2 abstentions) to place the item on the Senate agenda for 2/17 as a first reading item.
